GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 20 December 2017 at 6:00pm.

Present


Mr I. Davison 

Mr E. Convery

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Mr A. Jones

Mrs C. Moughtin 

Mr D. Lace

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 




Miss L. Bampton (Deputy Town Clerk and Responsible Finance Officer)

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	17/076
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the December Commissioners’ meeting. He thanked the Board and Officers for their hard work and assistance during 2017.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES


	17/077
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes. The Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 16 November 2017. Mr Jones proposed this item and it was seconded by Mr Convery. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING


	17/078
	Item 17/62 Raggatt Leachate 

The Town Clerk reported his investigation was scheduled to take place during weeks commencing 22 and 29 January 2018. The Deputy Chairman reported eight visits per day were currently taking place with the last vehicle disposing of materials at 9:40pm. This operation must be costing the tax payer substantial amount of money. Mr Jones stated the long term plan to pump the leachate directly in the sewerage plant was to reduce this operating cost. Mr Lace stated a pipe could have been installed in 1987 when the leachate was first removed by a tanker and this would have cost less than using tankers for a thirty year period.

Item 17/65 Planning Application 17/00992/B

The Board noted this item was to be considered at Item 5 of the agenda.

Item 17/72 Consultation on Major Changes to Local Government Legislation

The Board noted the consultation response was submitted to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 17/73 Consultation on Major Changes to the Education Bill

The Board noted the consultation response was submitted to the Department of Education, Sports and Culture.

Item 17/74 Consultation on Developing a Planning System which Supports Sustainable Growth

The Board noted this issue was to be discussed at agenda item 12.

Item 17/75 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Fenella Beach Causeway artwork would be removed and refurbished prior to Easter 2018.

The Town Clerk reported the Lieutenant Governors visit would be discussed at agenda item 11.

The Town Clerk reported all staff’s Commissioners staff were being paid the living wage. Mr Heath requested this information should be made public.

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 COMMISSIONERS 2018/19 BUDGET


	17/079
	The Chairman welcomed Miss Bampton, the Commissioners’ Finance Officer to the meeting and asked the Board to consider the 2018/19 budget proposals in advance of the usual Housing Items.

 The Commissioners’ Finance Officer reported the Officers had prepared the estimates for the 2018/19 financial year by assessing the 2016/17 financial year expenditure and the expenditure for the first six months of the 2017/18 financial year. These figures had then been increased to permit a 3% inflationary increase where appropriate. The refuse rate had taken into consideration the increase in disposal of waste and collection charges. The Civic Amenity Site costs were not increasing this year. The landscape table in the report showed the current income from rates based on the existing £257p rate and £170 per property refuse rate providing an income of £1,391,179. This provides a budget for projects of £84,000. If the refuse rate was increased to £174 per property to fully pay for the refuse services the budget for projects would increase to £94,000. The Town Clerk reported the 2018/19 estimates already funded the £25,000 per annum for new street lighting and £25,000 for replacement vehicles. The project proposals contained within the report were based on the projects recommended by the Lead Member Committees which could be funded without increasing the refuse or general rate. Alternatively, all project funding including new street lighting and replacement vehicles contained in the 2018/19 estimates could be used to reinstate the sandstone wall at the Headlands Field. The Commissioners’ reserves and capital receipts could be used to fund two large projects. This could be the new playpark, the new industrial units, the purchase of new land or the construction of the sandstone walling. This would still leave the Commissioners with a sufficient reserves. Ms Hannan asked if the replacement costs of part or all of the wall could be recovered from the Commissioners insurer. The Deputy Chairman asked for the replacement vehicle estimate to be increased to £36,000 to permit the purchase of an electric pool car for staff. Ms Hannan proposed the general rate should remain at last year’s rate and the refuse rate increased to £174 per property to pay for the increases in this service. This would allow an increase in the replacement vehicle budget and for the delivery of the project proposals listed in the budget. This was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.
The Chairman thanked Miss Bampton for preparing the documentation and for her attendance at the meeting.  

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	17/080
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Jones the Lead Member for Property and Asset Management circulated the minutes of the Property Asset Management Committee held on 7 November and he provided the following update:

The lead members agreed not opposed planning applications 17/01107/B Construction of rear extension at 8 Maple Avenue, Peel; 17/00922/B Installation of replacement windows at Post Office, Douglas Street, Peel (Amended Drawings); 17/01129/B Replacement doors at Old Market House, 2 Market Street, Peel; and 17/01154 Removal of roof and raise up with extension to rear to provide access at 3 Station Road, Peel.

The lead members considered planning application 17/00992/B Construction of 45 dwellings at Fields 314333, 314334, 314335 and 314336 and parts of the agricultural machinery yard off Oak Road, Peel (Amended Drawings) which they referred to the next Board meeting.

The lead members agreed no further action was required for planning decisions 17/00964/B Approval of erection of dwelling at 7 Ballacross Road (plot 135) Land at Ballawattleworth, Poortown Road, Peel; 17/00867/B Approval installation of replacement windows at 10 Orry Lane, Peel; 17/00935/B Approval of construction of dormer at The Haven, Tynwald Road, Peel; 17/00944/B Approval of replacement door at 59 Douglas Street, Peel; 17/00986/B Approval of replacement door and windows at 3 St Peters Lane, Peel; 17/00609/B Approval after appeal for replacement windows and door at 23 Bridge Street, Peel; 17/00981/B Approval for replacement conservatory at 14 Ramsey Road, Peel; 17/00842/C Approval for change of use to dog day care facility at Viking Works Warehouse, Mill Road, Peel; 17/00972/B Approval for conversion of detached garage at 16 Stanley Road, Peel;  and 17/00984/B Approval for variation of condition 3 of PA 04/01028/B to permit use of building as independent dwelling at Crag Lea Lodge, Belle Vue, Peel.

The lead members noted the works at 12 Market Street to prevent access and close the building apertures to the elements was completed by 3 November 2017.

The lead members noted the letter dated 18 October 2017 from Greens Jewellers requesting street collections for Peel RNLI, Hyperbaric Medical Facility and the Multiple Sclerosis Society at Peel’s new year dip on 1 January 2018. The lead members agreed to approve this application for a street collection.

The lead members noted the Housing Officer had received plot numbers, postal numbers and the Department of The Environment, Food and Agriculture were assessing the housing rent point calculation for each of the property types on Slieau Whallian View. The lead members noted the Commissioners’ 23 housing on Slieau Whallian View could be viewed on the 27 November 2017. The lead members agreed to seek the Boards views on this date at the next Board meeting.

The lead members agreed they required a separate meeting to undertake the provisional allocations of the 23 new properties on Slieau Whallian View. The lead members agreed the officers were to write to all the Commissioners’ tenants who currently under occupied their 3 or 4 bedroom properties and to offer them the opportunity to potentially downsize into one of these new properties on a five year tenancy. The lead members agreed to meet at 6:30pm on 16 November 2017 to provisionally allocate these new properties.

The lead members noted the Commissioners were still waiting to receive building regulation approval for the new Industrial Units on Mill Road. 

The lead members noted the content of the letter from the Manx National Heritage dated 11 October 2017 highlighting the limited cover over remains in St Peter’s Church Yard; the condition of the grave stones and how to sensitively allow paving within the cruciform of the church.

The lead members noted no performance management updates were available for their consideration at this meeting.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 20 October 2017 from the Department of Infrastructure concerning the revised calculation for the Housing Reserve. The lead members noted the original letter was confusing and the new calculation based on 7.5% of the gross rental income was the same as the previous calculation based on 30% of the maintenance allowance.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 20 October 2017 from the Cabinet Office concerning the consultation on the planning system. The lead members agreed to refer this matter to the next Board meeting.

The lead members agreed the Board should consider funding for the following projects in 2018/19:

· Paving the cruciform in St Peters Church

· A new Bowling Green shelter roof

· A small staff electric Car

· Continue £25,000 for new plant and vehicles

· Design and feasibility study to link Town Hall and Philip Christian Centre

· Town Hall loft conversion for storage

· Playpark at Swimming Pool

· Construction of Industrial Units at Mill Road

· Purchase of land behind the Commissioners Yard, behind the cathedral or vacant lot off Atholl Street

· Repairs to sandstone walling

· Capital works to repair the exterior of Reayrt Aalin

Item 5 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted the contents of the amended drawings for Planning Application 17/00992/B Construction of 45 dwellings at field 31433, 314334, 314335 and 314336 and parts of the agricultural machinery yard off Oak Road, Peel. The Town Clerk reported he had received no additional communications from Dandara concerning the Commissioners’ concerns relating to street lighting and playpark facilities. He reported the amended drawings included the construction of a new hedge behind Close Quane and removed the small local sewerage treatment works. Ms Hannan stated the development was too intensive, they had not addressed the street lighting concerns or the lack of play park equipment in this area. Mr Jones stated these issues related primarily to the developer not contributing adequately to the infrastructure in this part of Peel when undertaking the substantial developments off the Poortown Road. However, this application was for 45 properties which would not normally require substantial infrastructure to support it. The Chairman proposed the application should be deferred until a reply is received from the developer on the Commissioners concerns. Mr Jones seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 6 Planning Decisions

The Board noted the contents of the planning decision dismissing the Commissioners appeal against the planning consent for application 16/00839/B creation of a five storey building to provide retail space and six residential apartments at Showroom, East Quay, Peel. Ms Hannan stated the East Quay design brief was a poor quality document because it had contradictory information contained within it for the development of this area. 

The Town Clerk highlighted Miss Bampton’s interest in the next item as the Clerk to Peel and Western District Housing Committee. Miss Bampton declared an interest and took no part in the meeting from 6:55 pm.
Item 7 Peel and Western District Housing Committee Land Agreements at Kerroo Coar and Tynwald Close

Ms Hannan asked the Board to consult the residents of Tynwald Close on the proposed transfer of land to the Department of Infrastructure as a highway maintainable at public expense. This was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board agreed to approve the agreement (with enclosure plan) for Kerroo Coar and to defer consideration on the agreement for Tynwald Close to allow a public consultation to take place prior to the next Board meeting.

	
	
	

	RECREATION ITEMS 


	17/081
	Item 8 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported the lead members had met on 23 November 2017 and the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the Bonfire night event which took place on Friday 3 November 2017. The lead members stated the event had been a success even with the last minute change of location from the Breakwater to the Marine Parade. This change was required to facilitate access for the fishing boat fleet and although good views were available from the Headlands field. The bonfire was too far away from the firework display. The Town Clerk reported this was the second time the Department of Infrastructure had sought to withdraw their permission for the use of the Breakwater just before the event taking place and the Commissioners should consider relocating this event. He stated alternative locations included Peel Hill, Peel Castle and Marine Parade. The lead members stated they had spoken to Manx National Heritage when they became aware the Breakwater would not be available this year and they had agreed to allow the Commissioners to launch the fireworks from within the Castle. This would enable the bonfire to remain on the beach and for the crowds to watch from the Promenade. The lead members noted the setting up and cleaning up after launching the fireworks from the Castle would be more expensive. The lead members agreed to hold the firework display from inside the Castle grounds in 2018.

The lead members reviewed the arrangements for Remembrance Sunday held on the 11 and 12 November 2017. The lead members agreed the service on Peel Hill on 11 November and at the Cathedral on 12 November had taken place without any problems. The poor weather conditions and high winds on 12 November had resulted in the whole of the service taking place in the Cathedral and not at the cenotaph.  The lead members noted the cleaning and cenotaph repair works paid for by the Commissioners had been undertaken by the Cathedral prior to the 11 November 2017. 

The lead members noted the arrangements for the Christmas light switch on were in place for the 2 December 2017. Letters had been sent to traders on 17 November 2017 inviting them to a Retail Chamber meeting scheduled for 23 November 2017 to discuss the arrangements with retailers. The lead members advised they had received interest from a number of stall operators to establish a small Christmas market prior to the light switch on and entertainment would be provided by the Crosby Silver Band, dancing groups and the Clothworkers choir. The Town Clerk reported he had received a request from retailers in Atholl Place to provide some entertainment at this location earlier in the afternoon. The lead members agreed the Christmas tree at this location should be switched on prior to the formal switch on and the Town Clerk should ask the Crosby Silver Band to play at this location in advance of their attendance at the Market Place. In addition, the lead members asked the Town Clerk to contact the butcher Street Trader to ensure on Saturday his activities formed part of the Christmas Market fair offering.

The lead members noted confirmation was received from the Lieutenant Governor accepting the Commissioners invitation to open the new housing at Slieau Whallian View and Mylchreest Court on 18 January 2018. The Town Clerk has provisionally booked the Golf Club for lunch and an itinerary would be required for the next meeting.  

The lead members noted the Headlands boundary wall had partially collapsed onto Ramsey Road during the heavy rainfall conditions on 22 November 2017. The Town Clerk had inspected this partial retaining wall which was unsafe with other sections showing signs of structural failure and minor collapse. The lead members noted the Town Clerk had instructed the emergency removal of the wall to protect the public using the public highway and the localised regrading of the Headland field to remove any drop offs at the rear of the footway. This action would permit the Commissioners to evaluate and budget for the boundary treatment at this location in the forthcoming budget setting for the 2018/19 financial year. The lead members agreed this matter should be referred to the next board meeting.

The lead members noted the two designs and project costings for the proposed Swimming Pool play park. The lead members agreed they were in favour of pursuing a feasibility of implementing the larger scheme which is unique to Peel budgeted at £150,000 to £200,000 excluding civil engineering works. The lead members agreed designs and costs for a comprehensive scheme of this nature should be obtained from three other play park equipment suppliers. The lead members reported concerns expressed by the Western Swimming Pool Board regarding the need for increasing the car parking facilities to serve the existing and proposed uses for this land including the possibility of providing additional car parking at the campsite.

The lead member reported the play equipment at the neighbouring Clothworkers School had been condemned and the school did not have the funding to repair it.

The lead members noted the contents of the communications from the Museum Curator dated 15 November 2017 concerning the erection of a plaque for Camp X and the proposal to have a small exhibition at the Museum to recognise the existence of Camp X in Peel. The lead members asked the officers to provide details of the official unveiling of a commemorative plaque to a future meeting.

The lead members noted the income since 1 April 2017 for the campsite was £93,000 against a budget of £100,000 for the financial year. This figure included pre-bookings for 2018 but did not include the pre-bookings taken prior to April 2017 for the 2017 season. The Town Clerk reported work was in progress to get an income figure for the 2017 season. The Town Clerk advised the expenditure at the campsite had exceeded the budget by £6,500. Once the pre-booking was taken into consideration the expenditure and income should closely accord with the budget estimates set by the Board for the 2017/18 financial year. 

The lead members would like a booking system for the campsite; new library signage; sandstone walling at the Headlands Field; and the new playground at the swimming pool to be considered for funding during the 2018/19 financial year.

	
	
	

	FINANCE AND GENERAL ITEMS

	17/082
	Item 9 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update  

Ms Hannan reported the lead members had met on 13 November 2017 and the following matter were discussed:

The lead member’s noted the content of the Finance Officer’s September 2017 report. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported general revenue accounts for the six months into the current year reports showed a profit of £62,191. This surplus is budgeted on a number of named projects which are still to be undertaken or paid for. The spending and income profile in the first quarter when assessed against their broad budget estimates and last year expenditure shows little deviation. The Finance Officer reported the largest areas of expenditure in August were street lighting (£9,778), grass cutting (£6,614), bowling green costs (£2,445), equipment (£2,710), computer costs (£2,779) and accountancy/audit fees (£3,048). The Commissioners’ Accountant reported expenditure at the campsite was £30,904 against a budget of £24,461 which explains the £1,000 higher than expected expenditure to date in fees and leisure costs. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the campsite income was £93,410. The Town Clerk reported there was still a saving in staff salaries although this was lower than expected because there was a reduction in Warden and Librarian costs. The Commissioners Accountant advised the majority of the Town Hall costs had been settled in September including the final payment of the auditors’ fees.

The lead members noted the housing revenue budget was showing a £161,023 profit and the maintenance budget was slightly overspent by £2,030. The Finance Officer reported during September interest repayment of £33,293 and capital repayments of £53,341. There had been £7,068 spent on 3 properties.

The lead members noted if the expenditure and income during the first six months of the year continued in the second part of the year and the projected spending taking place on the projects approved by the Commissioners for the 2017/18 financial year the Commissioners would meet their projected budget. 

The lead members asked if the unused capital receipts could be used to fund a capital scheme such as the playground. The Commissioners’ Accountant confirmed this would be acceptable if approved by the Board.

The lead member asked if the housing reserve was greater than the 7.5% of the rent income. The Commissioners’ Accountant confirmed it was and that this would be reduced next year as advised by the Department of Infrastructure. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners would need permission from the Department this year to use some of these reserves to manage increased voids when the new 23 properties became available in January 2018 and to install the security measures to prevent antisocial behaviour in the Market Street flats.

The lead members noted the Commissioners had received drawings and quotations for two designs for the new playpark. He reported £1,000 of expenditure on new parts to facilitate the relocation of the adult gym equipment to the new playpark at the swimming pool. The Town Clerk advised the remainder of this budget was unlikely to be spent this year unless the Board approved the use of this budget to replace the relocated gym equipment in the headland’s playpark or decided to fund the junior playpark at the Swimming Pool as the first phase of these new playpark works.

The lead members noted the new Christmas lighting approved by the Commissioners in September had been purchased from the Street lighting budget. In addition, the Manx Utility Authority had undertaken an inspection of the existing lighting columns and a number were removed and required replacement. The Town Clerk reported a second vehicle was due to arrive imminently and this vehicle along with the vehicle previously purchased and the works at the Commissioners’ Yard would use the £25,000 budget.  The Town Clerk reported the shelter was under construction and the works on the swimming pool and Headland steps were in progress. In addition, building regulation approval was being sought for the new commercial units and £1,100 had been approved by the Works Committee to obtain cctv coverage to Atholl Place as approved by the Board in May 2017.
The works for promenade flags and waymarking were still outstanding at this time. 

The lead members requested a programme for the remaining projects scheduled for the 2017/18 financial year.

The lead members noted the contents of the Treasury’s communications dated 30 October 2017 concerning rating appeal for 1 Lhoan Pibbin Vane, Reayrt Ny Cronk; 2 Clover Avenue, Reayrt Ny Keylley; 7 Campion Close, Reayrt Ny Keylley; 4 Corrin Pirragh, Reayrt Ny Cronk; 12 Corrin Pirragh, Reayrt Ny Cronk; 11 Imman Stronnag, Reayrt Ny Cronk; and 19 Imman Stronnag, Reayrt Ny Cronk. The lead members agreed no further action was required.

The lead members noted the Town Clerk and the Finance Officer had been unable to develop the housing debt policy since the last lead member meeting and no internal or external audit recommendations were reported to the meeting.

The lead members noted the housing void agenda item had been agreed at the request of the Finance Officer at the October meeting. The Town Clerk advised the Finance Officer actually wanted information on the number of voids in the month which she could continue to obtain orally from the Housing Officer. The lead members stated the information in the existing reports was sufficient and they did not require any further information on this matter. The lead members agreed this item could be removed from the agenda.

The lead members noted the content of the Finance Officer’s 2018/2019 financial year budget recommendations. The Town Clerk stated the budgets had been increased by 3% based on inflation and the projects from each of the Lead Member Committees had been collated and were currently having estimates assigned to each item. The Town Clerk asked if the budget should be prepared in the first instance based upon keeping the current rate and reducing the number of projects the Commissioners undertake next year or financing the projects from the Commissioners’ reserves. The lead members agreed this was the approach they would like considered in the first instance and to defer consideration of this matter to the December meeting.

Item 10 Works Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Lace reported the lead members had met electronically on 30 November 2017 and the following matter were discussed:

The lead members noted the content of the Technical Officers October works report and did not raise any issues with its content. 

The lead members noted the content of the update on the projects included within the Technical Officer’s report.

The lead members noted the visit to the Slieau Whallian View development took place on 27 November 2017 and the contract completion was still scheduled for 17 January 2018 with the official opening hosted by the Lieutenant Governor scheduled for 18 January 2018.

The lead members noted no procurement, subcontractor, defects, remedial works or health and safety issues were reported in November 2017.

The lead members noted two vehicles had now been received and no enforcement issues were reported to the meeting.

The lead members noted the Headlands Field wall partially collapsed into the road in the heavy rainfall conditions on 22 November. The Town Clerk reported he had inspected the wall last Thursday and was so concerned about the deterioration of the wall, with many bulging sections immediately adjacent to the footway, he instructed my staff to immediately close this whole section of highway footway. The existing wall was a partial retaining wall along most of its length (retaining the field at the Battery Road end and highway at the Ballaquane Road end) and these dangerous sections of wall required urgent removal to prevent further collapses which would endanger the public who use the adjacent public highway.  The Commissioners were able to arrange this work at short notice and the stone is being taken away to the Commissioners’ yard for storage until the Commissioners decide what they want to do regarding the reinstatement of the wall. In the meantime, the Commissioners will be undertaking minor landscaping along the wall frontage to remove level difference between the field and road footway to remove the requirement for a retaining wall at this location and to allow the footway to be reopened as soon as possible to the public without exposing them to any dangerous drop offs.  Once the immediate danger is removed the Commissioners will consult Government agencies to determine how we take forward a permanent boundary treatment solution for this location including seeking any relevant planning consents and statutory approvals.

The lead members would like funding considered for replacement vehicles (£25,000), street lighting (£30,000), sandstone walling £125,000 and Perspex walling around Promenade Kiosk (£7,500) projects for the 2018/19 financial year.

Item 11 Lieutenant Governor’s Visit to Peel on 18 January 2018

The Town Clerk proposed an itinerary involving a visit to the Town Hall, a visit the Clothworkers School, an official opening of a project, lunch at the Golf Club and an official opening of a project in the afternoon. Mr Jones proposed Mylchreest Court should be opened in the afternoon and the itinerary should be finalized by the lead members for Events and Commercial Innovation. This was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed. The Town Clerk suggested a tree should be planted at Beary Close by the Lieutenant Governor to commemorate the occasion and the Commissioners should decide if a gift should be given to the Governor. The Deputy Chairman proposed a plaque should be placed by the tree and a gift should be given to the Governor which represents the unique culture associated with Peel. Mr Heath seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 12 Consultation on Developing a Planning System which Supports Sustainable Growth

The Town Clerk circulated copies of the consultation response prepared by the Town Clerk and Mr Jones. The Town Clerk reported the consultation period had been extended by the Cabinet Office until 8 January 2018. Mr Jones proposed the Board should consider the document and notify the Town Clerk of any changes prior to the closure of the consultation period. The Chairman thanked Mr Jones for preparing this document and seconded Mr Jones’ proposal which the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 13 Consultation on Proposed Changes to Local Government Financial Reporting

The Board noted the content of the Treasury’s consultation documentation outlining their proposed changes to Local Government financial reporting. The Chairman proposed this matter should be deferred to allow the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Members to work with the Town Clerk on a response to this consultation document and report their findings to the next Board meeting. Ms Hannan stated she could not attend the next Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting. Mr Heath advised he would like to be involved in this matter in Ms Hannan’s absence. Mr Jones seconded the Chairman’s proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 14 Consultation on Future Health and Social Care in the West

The Board noted the content of the Department of Health and Social Care’s Press Release from 27 November 2017 advising two workshops were planned for Peel on 5 December 2017 to discuss the health and medical centre provisions in Peel and the West of the Island. Ms Hannan stated this was poorly advertised and had a low attendance. Mr Jones stated this was a tick box exercise funding was still available for the extension of the medical centre and this work should not be cancelled or postponed. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had not been consulted on this proposal and it would be suitable for the Commissioners to submit their concerns on the Department’s proposals and the lack of publicity surrounding the workshops directly with the Department. The Chairman stated he had attended the workshop and the Commissioners as an elected body should submit their concerns both on the proposals and on the consultation undertaken with the community. Ms Hannan seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 15 Operational Dated for Local Authority Freedom of Information

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Cabinet Office dated 12 December 2017 for the operational date and arrangements for the start of the Freedom of Information Act requirements for Local Authorities on 1 January 2018.

Item 16 2018 Year of Our Island

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 1 December 2017 from the Cabinet Office. Mr Heath proposed this matter could be considered by the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 17 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	17/083
	Mr Jones stated the Youth Club had assisted in the Peel Santa Sleigh event in December and he would like to officially thank them for this assistance.

Mr Jones reported he had met the Minister for Environment Food and Agriculture and they had confirmed the abolition of the Richmond Hill Consultative Committee. This would be replaced by a different form of Committee in the future which may not have the same statutory status.

Mr Convery requested the serving of a notice to clean up the vacant plot on Atholl Street should be served in the New Year.

Mr Convery reported the Municipal Association were advised plans were being developed for a new Island waste strategy.

Ms Hannan reported the roads were in a poor condition at Lake Lane, St Peter’s Lane, Rheast Lane, Douglas Road, and Tynwald Road. Drains had collapsed on Ramsey Road and Queens Drive leaving depressions in the road.

The Chairman stated he would like to thank the Clothworkers School, Mr Jones, the Youth Club, Crosby Silver Band, Men in Sheds and the Romanian Dancers for assisting the Commissioners with their Christmas light switch on event. He would like to thank the Glenfaba and Viking Lodge, Shoprite, Caley’s and Horne’s for sponsoring this year’s events.
The Chairman wished all Commissioners a peaceful Christmas and a successful New Year.

The meeting ended at 7:36pm
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